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CSSB 144 (FIN) – Musk Oxen Permits & Tags
Version 26-LS0666/E, March 22, 2010
STAFF:  Tim Benintendi, 465-4989
 SPONSOR STATEMENT and SECTIONAL ANALYSIS
SPONSOR STATEMENT:

There are four Game Management Units in which musk oxen are found in Alaska; Unit 18 (Nunivak and Nelson Islands), Units 22 and 23 (Seward Peninsula and Northwest), and Unit 26 (Northeast).  The musk oxen population in Alaska is currently estimated to be 4,400 animals, and annually, between 325 and 350 animals are available for harvest.   

The primary objective of SB 144 is to allow issuance of a second permit for a musk ox hunt in a second Game Management Unit or another hunt area within a unit, for resident hunters and subsistence hunters only; no out-of-state hunters qualify.  If a harvester does not take an animal under the first permit, this would double the chance a hunter has to harvest the bag limit of one animal, either a bull or a cow.  It would not allow for the taking of two animals.  

Current statute provides for a limit of one musk ox permit for each hunter per calendar year.  Musk oxen are the only game animals in the Arctic to which the one-permit restriction still applies.  Under SB 144, the department could issue subsistence permits beyond a calendar year basis, to accommodate a season which straddles two calendar years (Example: a season which runs from August 1st to March 15th), because a “year” under this bill, is changed from a calendar year to a regulatory year, which is July 1st to June 30th.   

Wildlife biologists and regulators within the Department of Fish and Game have determined that the health and size of the state’s herd is well past the threshold for expanding opportunities for Alaskan hunters.  State biologists estimate that a minimal number of additional permits would be issued under the provisions of this bill, and perhaps 25 more animals would be harvested.  If passed this legislative session, these new provisions would be in place for seasons beginning in August of this year.    

SB 144 would authorize the Board of Game to reduce or eliminate subsistence tag and fee requirements at its discretion.
SB 144 carries a ZERO fiscal note, and has the support of the department.  Support from the hunting community in Northwest Alaska includes the Northern and Southern Norton Sound Advisory Committees, and the Seward Peninsula Musk Ox Cooperators’ Group.  We have discovered no opposition to this bill.  

SECTIONAL ANALYSIS:

SECTION 1:   Amends AS 16.05.340(a)(16) to allow the Board of Game to reduce or eliminate the fee, as well as the tag requirements, for a musk oxen hunt, and makes it applicable to all or a portion of a game management unit.
Applying this to an open season has been eliminated.  The objective is to have the statute for musk oxen read the same as for other game.       

SECTION 2:  Amends AS 16.05.346(a) by providing that the department shall issue permits to take musk oxen once the Board of Game has reduced or eliminated requirements for a resident tag and fee.  This statute is further amended by providing that a resident may not be charged a fee for an application for a musk oxen permit under these circumstances.      

COMMITTEE SUBSTITUTE CHANGES:

The Senate Finance Committee Substitute addresses a drafting error.  It inserts the word “and” between the words “tag” and “fee” in two places, one on page 1, line 15, and the second on page 2, line 8.    

